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Germany to comply with Council Directive 90/396/EEC on the 
approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to appliances 
burning gaseous fuels

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner claims that Council Directive 90/396/EEC on the approximation of the laws of 
the Member States relating to appliances burning gaseous fuels is not being complied with in 
Germany, and cites in particular the Directive’s provisions to the effect that Member States 
may not prohibit, restrict or impede the placing on the market and the putting into service of 
heating appliances which satisfy the essential requirements of this Directive. Moreover, under 
the Directive the Member States may not prohibit, restrict or impede the placing on the 
market of appliances accompanied by an EC type approval mark and, where appropriate, a 
declaration of conformity. Since the petitioner’s gas fire bears an EC type approval mark, he 
does not consider that he is obliged to subject it to a costly inspection by a chimney sweep as 
the competent authorities are demanding. He therefore calls on the European Parliament to 
take up the issue, referring to the Court of Justice’s judgment in case C-103/01 (Commission 
v. Germany), which he also considers applicable to this case.

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 13 March 2006. Information requested from Commission under Rule 
202(6).

3. Commission reply, received on 30 August 2006.

1. Directive 90/396/EEC on gas appliances stipulates in Article 4 that Member States must 
not impede the placing on the market and the putting into service of appliances bearing the 
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CE marking and complying with it. Member States are not allowed to impose additional 
requirements for aspects covered by the Directive.

It should be noted that the Directive covers in principle the appliance itself and not the 
exhaust gas facilities. Only in the case where the appliance has been placed on the market 
together with the exhaust gas facility, are both covered by the CE marking declaring 
compliance with the Directive (and possibly other applicable Directives).

Member States cannot impede, on grounds related to the aspects covered by the Directive, 
the putting into service of gas appliances. When gas appliances are placed on the market 
together with the flue facility, this principle applies to the whole system (appliance with 
the exhaust gas facility).

This does not preclude that national provisions may apply for aspects not covered by the 
Directive or more generally by Community law, as for example provisions relating to 
installation issues. However, such provisions must not interfere in the design of the 
appliance.

2. The Commission will examine the situation in Germany in order to verify whether there is 
an incorrect implementation of Directive 90/396/EEC. In order to do so the Commission 
services would be interested to receive any further information from the petitioner that 
would constitute evidence of such an incorrect implementation. In particular, they would 
be interested to receive the court judgements the petitioner refers to.

3. On the basis of the available information, the Commission services are not able, at this 
stage, to take position on the particular equipment of the petitioner. In order to be able to 
do so, the Commission may have to communicate to the German authorities concrete 
elements about this particular case. To do so, we would need his explicit authorisation.

The Commission will keep the European Parliament informed about the development of this 
case.

4. Further Commission reply, received on 23 March 2007.

Commission services examined in detail the additional documents submitted by the petitioner, 
although no further substantial information was provided. On the basis of the available 
information, they concluded that there are no elements indicating an infringement of EC Law 
by the German authorities.

The Commission wishes, however, to formulate the following comments:

Directives 90/396/EEC on gas appliances and 89/106/EEC on construction products are 
product-related Directives. They harmonise the technical and legal requirements for the 
placing on the market and putting into use of the products falling within their scope.

The certificate to which the petitioner refers does not relate to the conformity of the 
combustion unit/exhaust gas facility (covered by the CE marking demonstrating compliance 
with the applicable Directives). It rather relates to the correct installation and connection of 
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the combustion unit to the exhaust gas facility. In particular, it is intended to attest that the 
exhaust gas facility, following the connection to the combustion unit, is in satisfactory 
condition and suitable for the combustion unit to which it is connected.

Whilst respecting the principles stated in the EC Treaty and, in particular, the free movement 
of goods, Member States have the right to ensure in a non-discriminatory and proportionate 
way the appropriate and correct installation of gas appliances and thus to protect the health 
and safety of persons under normal and foreseeable conditions of use.

5. Commission reply, received on 20 November 2009.

Following receipt of the latest document from the petitioner, the Commission services note 
that the petitioner has presented no new elements of information since the decision was taken 
to close the petition.

However, as a recapitulation of the legal situation concerning the heating system of the 
petitioner, the following can be noted: 

The petitioner claims that his heating system installed in 1997 had been placed on the market 
as such (incorporating the exhaust gas facility) and that therefore the whole heating system is 
covered by the CE marking under Directive 90/396/EEC on gas appliances, otherwise the 
system would not be operable/functional.  He therefore considers that the requirement under 
Section 43(7) of the North Rhine-Westphalia Building Regulations (BauO NRW) for a 
certificate by the local chimney sweep that the exhaust gas facility is in full working order and 
suitable for the combustion unit in question, is not compatible with EC law and in particular 
with Directive 90/396/EEC on gas appliances as it imposes additional requirements to the 
placing on the market of gas appliances complying with the Directive.

According to Section 43(1) of the North-Rhine Westphalia Building Regulations (BauO NW), 
combustion units and exhaust gas facilities such as chimneys, gas flues and connecting pieces 
(heating systems), combustion gas discharge systems of fixed combustion engines together 
with containers and types for combustible gases and liquids must be safe and fire resistant and 
not cause any other risks and unacceptable burdens. There must be sufficient sound-proofing 
for noise emitted to other premises. Exhaust gas facilities must be easy to clean reliably.

Section 43(7) of the same Building Regulations (BauO NRW) provides that, in the event of 
the erection or modification of chimneys or for the connection of combustion units chimneys 
or exhaust gas lines, the owner shall obtain a certificate from the district chimney sweeping 
authority confirming that the chimney or exhaust gas facility is in good working order and 
suitable for operation with the connected combustion units. The basic structure of chimneys 
should also have been inspected during construction before a certificate is issued. If the 
district master chimney sweep notes any inadequacies, he or she must notify these to the 
Construction Supervisory Authority.

As confirmed by the petitioner and according to the documents he submitted in the course of 
the treatment of his petition, the building authorities confirm that the certificate in question is 
not required for a combustion unit with exhaust gas facility (heating system) bearing as a 
whole the CE marking (BauO NRW Administrative Order No. 43.7). 
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Following thorough examination of all documents and information submitted by the 
petitioner, the Commission notes the following:

Although the affirmation by the petitioner that “the Veritherm heating installation is only 
operational as a constructional unit” is correct from a technical point of view, it is not relevant 
to answer the question whether the CE marking under Directive 90/396/EEC covered only the 
combustion unit or also the exhaust gas facility, in other words whether the combustion unit 
was placed on the market alone or with the exhaust gas facility as a complete system. 

Directive 90/396/EEC covers appliances as defined in its Article 1(1). It does not cover the 
exhaust gas facilities as such (ducts for the combustion air supply and for the combustion 
products evacuation). However, these may be parts of a “gas appliance”. In such a case, the 
conformity assessment procedures under Directive 90/396/EEC intend to ensure the 
compliance of the “system” with the requirements and the aspects covered by the Directive.

The CE marking under Directive 90/396/EEC attests that the appliance is in conformity with 
the provisions of the Directive, and that it is so designed and built as to operate safely and 
present no danger with regard to gas safety, when normally used.

However, it is not necessary that the appliance is ready for use when placed on the market. It 
might need some additional connecting devices in order to be connected, for example, to the 
gas supply network or to the electrical network; it might also need to be connected to an 
exhaust gas facility, in case the exhaust gas facility is not already incorporated into the 
appliance. In that case, the CE marking under Directive 90/396/EEC does not cover these 
additional components, which of course are necessary for the installation and the operation of 
the appliance. However, the instructions for the installer must specify clearly and in detail, the 
steps that must be taken for the safe installation and to specify the additional connecting 
devices or the type of flue the appliance has to be connected to.

Furthermore, and simultaneously, other Directives may also apply with regard to other 
aspects.

Concerning the heating system of the petitioner in particular, the Commission services come 
to the conclusion that the specific appliance used by the petitioner was not placed on the 
market as a complete system. The available information leads to the conclusion that the 
heating appliance was placed on the market with extraction device (fan) to be fitted to the 
outlet of the exhaust gas facility but without the exhaust gas facility (which of course is 
necessary for the final installation in order for the appliance to function) and that therefore, 
the CE marking under Directive 90/396/EEC only covered the heating appliance and not the 
exhaust gas facility.

The document under title “National technical approval” of the Deutsches Institut für 
Bautechnik (approval number Z-43.1-036) stipulates in point 1.1 that “this approval does not 
cover the plant needed for the normal functioning of the combustion unit, nor does it cover the 
equipment for fuel supply, condensate or heat distribution”. In point 2.1 “Characteristics and 
construction” this document specifies that the product is composed of a “primary heat 
exchanger” (2.1.1), a “secondary heat exchanger” (2.1.2), a “combustion device” (2.1.3), a 
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“neutralisation device” (2.1.4), “safety devices” (2.1.5), a “support” (2.1.6) and a “housing 
and base tray” (2.1.7). It is also stipulated that the “installation, operating and maintenance 
instructions” (2.1.8) must among other aspects contain information on suitable combustion 
products evacuation ducts and their proper installation. The EC type examination certificate 
issued by TUV Rheinland on 2 February 1996, refers also to this document.

The TÜV Reinland’s report No K 21/02 of August 2002 the petitioner refers to, is a test 
report. Tests can only be performed on a complete system and this is not related to whether 
the combustion unit was placed on the market together or without the exhaust gas facility. 
Furthermore, this report refers to harmonised standard EN 303-1 “Heating boilers – Part 1: 
Heating boilers with forced draught burners – Terminology, general requirements, testing and 
marking”. This standard has been prepared under a mandate given to CEN by the European 
Commission under Directive 92/42/EEC on efficiency requirements for new hot-water boilers 
fired with liquid or gaseous fuels. Therefore, this report is not related to Directive 
90/396/EEC and does not provide any information on whether the CE marking under that 
latter Directive covered the combustion unit only or also the exhaust gas facility. In any case 
it is a document concerning a test conducted in 2002, years following the installation of the 
petitioner’s heating system. 

According to the assembly and installation instructions accompanying the product, provided 
by the petitioner, “any certified system and/or system approved under building regulations 
which is installed by a specialist company can be used as a flue gas system. In such cases 
reference is to be made to the respective manufacturer’s documentation and conformity 
declaration”. It is further stated that “before a combustion unit is taken into service, the safety 
and serviceability of the flue gas system is to be confirmed by the district master chimney 
sweep”.
     
As above demonstrated, it appears that the heating system referred to by the petitioner was not 
covered by the CE marking under Directive 90/396/EEC as such, but that the CE marking 
covered only the combustion unit and not the exhaust gas facility.

The Commission services can not indentify an infringement to Directive 90/396/EEC to the 
requirement of the German authorities to examine the suitability of the exhaust gas facility 
with the combustion unit and the correct installation of the system.

The certificate required by the German authorities does not relate to the heating system and 
the appliance composing it as placed on the market, but relates to the correct installation of 
the exhaust gas facility and its connection to the combustion unit. It is intended to attest that 
the exhaust gas facility, following the connection to the combustion unit, is in satisfactory 
condition and suitable for the combustion unit to which it is connected.

Furthermore, attention is also brought to the fact that exhaust gas facilities of heating 
appliances are intended to be permanently installed in a building. Therefore, they are 
construction products in the sense of Council Directive 89/106/EEC relating to construction 
products. Harmonised technical specifications for such construction products cover
characteristics, such as reaction and resistance to fire, leak-tightness, flow resistance and 
durability. These characteristics intend to guarantee safe use in the building/chimney under all 
foreseeable circumstances. The fact that a specific exhaust gas facility has been certified as 
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part of a gas fuelled central heating appliance under Directive 90/396/EEC is without 
prejudice to the simultaneous application of Directive 89/106/EEC. The exhaust gas facility 
has also to comply with the provisions of that Directive (e.g. essential requirements, 
conformity assessment), even if it is intended to be placed on the market as part of a gas 
appliance, as a single functional unit. In such a case, the CE marking on the heating system 
indicates compliance with both applicable Directives. However, at the time the heating 
appliance of the petitioner was placed on the market, compliance with Directive 89/106/EEC 
was not yet possible, as at that time relevant harmonised technical specifications under that 
Directive did not yet exist and were not available. It is only as from 2002 that relevant 
harmonised standards under Directive 89/106/EEC became applicable and related attestation 
of conformity was possible and could be the basis for CE marking in relation to that Directive. 
It results from the above, that the heating system of the petitioner, which was installed in his 
house in 1997, was subject, with regard to the exhaust gas facility, to national building 
regulations and that the CE marking affixed to the appliance as placed on the market was not 
related to Directive 89/106/EEC.

As a conclusion, the Commission services confirm that there are no elements demonstrating 
an infringement of EC Law by the German authorities with regard to Council Directives 
90/396/EEC and 89/106/EEC. While respecting the principles stated in the EC Treaty and, in 
particular, the free movement of goods, Member States have the right to ensure the 
appropriate and correct installation of gas appliances and incorporation of construction 
products, and thus to protect the health and safety of persons under normal and foreseeable 
conditions of use.

The Commission hopes that the above recapitulative note will conclude this issue.


